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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, March 24, 2014
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners, Elaine Brown, Carl Cannon,  Marla Buchanan, Richard Redick, Barbara Goodman (ex offcio), Paul Astleford (ex officio); Commissioner Larry Williams was excused;  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office; Mark Fernandez, HMS Global; Nathaniel Ford,  Brad Thoburn, Ivan Rodriguez, A. J. Souto, Jacksonville Transportation Authority;  Lisa King, Langton Associates; Jim Gilmore, Infinity Global Solutions; Carol Owens, Legislative Assistant;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:04 p.m.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the February 24, 2014 Commission meeting and the March 30, 2014 Finance Subcommittee meeting.
 In Updates from Commission Members, The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, announced that he was in receipt of an e-mail from the Friends of the Ferry indicating that on April 5th, JaxPort would be having a port property clean-up day, cleaning up its property in Mayport that abuts the ferry.
Commissioner Elaine Brown thanked the staff of the Jacksonville Transportation Authority for the Commission’s use of a JTA trolley for the festivities that marked the resumption of ferry service in January.  The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, thanked the JTA staff for JTA’s quarterly payment to the ferry.

Commissioner Rick Redick reported on the meeting that the Finance Subcommittee held on March 20th.  He proceeded to report how the subcommittee reviewed an update on the ferry’s revised estimated budget for 2014 that HMS had provided.  The first two items that the body looked at included direct costs in labor and benefits.  Commissioner Redick reported that there would be costs savings in the insurance package ($5,900); other items were higher.  Overall, the ferry is over the direct costs budget. Total expenses are expected to be up. The general message, he reported, was that the ferry will incur higher costs in 2014.  Commissioner Redick felt that he, Commissioners Bowman and Cannon and Mark Fernandez expect to continue working on the proposed revised budget and would report back to the Commission.
Commissioner Carl Cannon explained that a communications problem surfaced.  Last year, Mark Fernandez was told to reduce the ferry’s budget and he did.  He had to find places in the budget to reduce costs and he chose four or five places to cut costs, including ticket book costs and credit card costs.  The problem is that this approach does not work; if we know that we are going to incur these costs, we have to include these costs in the budget.  He concurred with Commissioner Redick that the Finance Subcommittee needed to meet and continue to work and monitor the evolving budget.
In evaluating the budget, Commissioner Redick feels that it is imperative that the Commission focus on two key areas: that the Commission address the importance of advertising and marketing the ferry in an aggressive way.  We have worked with the Dalton Agency on the advertising angle but we have yet to devise a means to create the kind of advertising that would increase the volume of ridership.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston announced that while Ceci Ford of Risk Management was unable to attend this meeting, she wanted bring to the Commission’s attention a subrogation claim.   Risk Management’s Subrogation Unit is attempting to obtain reimbursement for the costs incurred from the control system malfunction that occurred in January (when the ferry resumed service).
The amount sought is $12,857---$7,800 that the City had to pay the engineers that had to come out and inspect the ferry at the dock and $5,057 in an estimated loss of income.  The recovered monies would go into the ferry’s operations budget.

Thomas Carter, Council Auditor’s Office, indicated that the funds that the Jacksonville Transportation Authority had contributed to the St. Johns River Ferry were now coming in but legislation is required to appropriate those funds.  The Commission needed to authorize legislation to appropriate the funds (Paige Johnston would draft the ordinance) and amend the ferry’s budget to reflect the addition of the $200,000 that is coming from JTA.  Commissioner Carl Cannon made the motion to authorize those actions.  The Commissioners voted to approve the motion.
The Commission next heard from Nathaniel Ford, Chief Executive Officer, Jacksonville Transportation.  Mr. Ford was joined by Brad Thoburn, A.J. Souto and Ivan Rodriguez,

In his remarks to the Commission, Mr. Ford characterized the St. Johns Ferry as a significant component of the area’s transportation network.  When he began orienting himself with the community, Mr. Ford said that he saw that there were challenges that the ferry faced and felt that they were challenges that the JTA could provide assistance.  The ferry has always been a part of the discussion when he has evaluated Jacksonville’s transportation needs and resources.
Mr. Ford raised the Council President’s proposal to extend the gas tax due to expire in 2016 and how the JTA would benefit; the JTA, in turn, could provide funds for the St. Johns River Ferry operations.  Council President Gulliford has discussed this matter with JTA. Mr. Ford said that in his estimation, his (JTA) Board has been comfortable with the discussion on the issue of the gas tax extension and the Authority’s relationship with the ferry.  He indicated that his staff has looked at the ramifications of a partnership with the Ferry Commission in the event that the gas tax extension is implemented.
Mr. Ford indicated that he had been asked by the Council President to work with the Council Auditors and the Office of General Counsel in drafting the InterLocal Agreement that would be a component of the gas tax extension legislation.  The Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, asked if Mr. Ford would be supportable of a member of his staff working with the Commission’s Finance Committee.  Mr. Ford said that his understanding of points in the InterLocal Agreement was that one cent of the local option gas tax would remain with the City for road work and infrastructure projects and five cents would be allotted to the JTA to fund operations of the ferry for the next twenty years, commencing with $700,000 annually.  He mentioned that he thought that a meeting between his staff and the Office of General Counsel had been was scheduled for the next day (Tuesday) to resolve some conflicts and finalize the Agreement.  The Chair recommended that Mr. Ford keep the Commission Finance Committee abreast of the talks that his people are having with the City, to keep them in the loop.  Mr. Crescimbeni further suggested that Mr. Ford might think about rescheduling the meeting so as to permit a noticed meeting that would include the Commission Finance Subcommittee members.  The Chairman thanked Mr. Ford for the JTA’s support of the ferry and for having a JTA staffer present at all of the Commission’s monthly meetings.  Commissioner Elaine Brown noted that the Commission and the JTA, at some point, have to address the issue of the Commission’s future role in the event that the ferry comes under the purview of the JTA.
The Chair called upon Lisa King of Langton Associates to provide the Commission with an update on grants for the ferry.  Ms. King indicated that she had not heard from James Bennett, FDOT, on what kind of progress he had made in resolving whatever administrative hurdles remain in the ferry’s award of the FLAP (Florida Lands Access Program) grant.  At today’s meetings, she wanted to discuss suggested projects in response to the TPO’s (Transportation Planning Organization) solicitation of projects for their long range transportation plan.  In response to the Commission’s request at its previous meeting, Ms. King put together a list of potential projects, a list that now needed to be prioritized. She noted that the plan is fiscally constrained and not a wish list.  None of the suggested projects would be funded or completed before 2020.  During a lengthy discussion, the Commission discussed the merits of numerous suggested projects.  On a priority list, the number one suggestion is ferry slip replacement.  Other suggested projects on a priority list included the relocation of the ferry offices, Fort George and Mayport site improvements and Ft. George/Mayport long-term site improvements.  The Chair felt that one of the suggested projects on the list, a 2nd ferry, whether it was a smaller vessel or the same size, would be hard to sell.  Commissioner Elaine Brown stressed the importance of clean rest room facilities on both the Fort George and Mayport sides.  She thought that the current conditions were deplorable.
The Commission next turned its attention to the monthly HMS Marine Operations Report.

Mark Fernandez of HMS characterized February as a “pleasant” month.  Statistics on both revenue and ridership are in a positive trend.

The Commission next addressed issues related to project management during the (December) haul out.  The Commission considered and discussed an e-mail from Tom Goldsbury that explained that during the haul out, HMS  brought a staffer on board for project management to oversee the haul-out work by BAE. The $14,300 salary and expenses for this individual was an unintended expense.  It was Mr. Goldsbury’s recommendation to have the $14,300 come out of the Capital Expenditures account rather than the ferry’s operations account.  In discussing process, it was explained that the proper procedure would have required HMS to come to the City and ask permission to expend any funds for capital or operating expenditures.  On a motion by Commissioner Elaine Brown, the Commission voted to take funding for capital expenditures to pay HMS for project management.

Lisa King advised the Commission that State Representative Janet Adkins would be asking the current session of the Legislature for a $1 million appropriation for the St. Johns River Ferry.

It is incumbent on the Commission to advise Representative Adkins what specifically that funding would be allocated for in the ferry’s operations.
There being no further business, the Commission meeting was adjourned at 5:45 P.M.
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